
 
 
 

July 7, 2022 
 
 
VIA EMAIL 
 
Confidential 
 
Jennifer Reno, Section Chief (JRENO@idem.IN.gov) 
Enforcement Section  
Office of Land Quality 
Indiana Department of Environmental Management 
100 North Senate Ave. 
Indianapolis, IN 46204-2251 
 

Re: Violation Letter VL-2022-28612-H  

Dear Ms. Reno:  
 
This letter is being timely submitted by Covestro LLC (“Covestro”) formerly known 
as Covestro Coating Resins, Inc. We are responding to the Violation Letter 
referenced above that followed your office’s record review of the Self-Disclosure 
and Environmental Audit submitted by Covestro on January 27, 2022. The facility at 
issue is located at 3110 West State Road 28, Frankfort, Indiana. 
 
David Wagner and Erik Klinkhamer discussed the Violation Letter with the 
Enforcement Section’s Christina Halloran on June 8, 2022. Our discussions were in 
line with the requirements set forth in the Violation Letter, specifically that:  
 

1. Covestro shall submit copies of Manifest Tracking Numbers 021671770JJK 
and 021678728JJK with the signature of the designated facility.  

2. Upon receipt of this Violation Letter, Covestro shall comply with 40 CFR 
262.42(b). 

3. Upon receipt of this Violation Letter, Covestro shall comply with 40 CFR 
261.16(b)(2)(iv). Specifically, ensure in the future that weekly inspections 
are being conducted weekly in the hazardous waste container accumulation 
area.  

 
In response, please know that the facility has achieved compliance with each 
requirement as of June 8, 2022. This letter serves to document our compliance.  

Covestro LLC 
Frankfort Operations 
3110 W St. Rd 28 
Frankfort, IN 
46041 
USA 
 
Penne Hout 
Site Manager 
 
Phone:    765-654-2672 
Mobile:   317-459-5756 
penne.hout@covestro.com 
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With respect to item 1, please find attached signed copies of Manifest Tracking Numbers 
021671770JJK and 021678728JJK. As for item 2, we can confirm that the facility complies with 
the manifest requirements in 40 CFR 262.42(b). Finally, consistent with item 3, the facility as a 
small quantity generator inspects central accumulation areas and we have included a copy of a 
recent Hazardous Waste Storage Weekly Check. As part of this inspection, we look for leaking 
containers and for deterioration of containers caused by corrosion or other factors. See 40 CFR 
262.16(b)(2)(iv). 
 
Please contact me with any questions at (765) 654-2672 or penne.hout@covestro.com. 

 
       Sincerely, 
 

       Penne Hout 
 
       Penne Hout 
       Site Manager 
 
 
cc:  via email only 
 Christina Halloran, IDEM’s Enforcement Section (CHALLORA@idem.IN.gov) 

Donna Bates, IDEM’s Enforcement Section (DBATES@idem.IN.gov) 
 Dave Wagner, Covestro LLC 
 Erik Klinkhamer, Covestro LLC 
 
Attachments 










